




































































PGGM told the banks its opinion was based on an advisory
opinion issued by the International Court of Justice in The
Hague in 2004, which said that settlements in occupied
Palestinian territory are illegal and violate Article 49 of the
Fourth Geneva Convention. That article states that “The
Occupying Power shall not deport or transfer parts of its own
civilian population into the territory it occupies.”






PGGM’s investments in Israeli banks amount to only a few
tens of millions of euros. But its decision is liable to damage
the banks’ image, and could lead other business concerns in
Europe to follow suit.

A source involved in the issue said that over the past few
months, the Dutch pension giant contacted Bank Hapoalim,
Bank Leumi, Bank Mizrahi-Tefahot, the First International
Bank of Israel and Israel Discount Bank and informed them
that their ties with the settlements, and/or companies
involved in building in the settlements, created a problem
from the standpoint of international law.

PGGM told the banks its opinion was based on an advisory
opinion issued by the International Court of Justice in The
Hague in 2004, which said that settlements in occupied
Palestinian territory are illegal and violate Article 49 of the
Fourth Geneva Convention. That article states that “The
Occupying Power shall not deport or transfer parts of its
own civilian population into the territory it occupies.”






PGGM cites policy of 'social responsibility in decision to divest millions of
euros from Israeli banks that have West bank branches ad offer financing for
settlement construction.

by Barak Ravid Jan 8, 2014

The Netherlands' largest pension fund management company has decided to withdraw all
its investments from Israel’s five largest banks because they have branches in the West
Bank and/or are involved in financing construction in the settlements.

PGGM’s investments in Israeli banks amount to only a few tens of millions of euros. But its decision is
liable to damage the banks’ image, and could lead other business concerns in Europe to follow suit.

A source involved in the issue said that over the past few months, the Dutch pension giant contacted
Bank Hapoalim, Bank Leumi, Bank Mizrahi-Tefahot, the First International Bank of Israel and Israel
Discount Bank and informed them that their ties with the settlements, and/or companies involved in
building in the settlements, created a problem from the standpoint of international law.

PGGM told the banks its opinion was based on an advisory opinion issued by the International Court
of Justice in The Hague in 2004, which said that settlements in occupied Palestinian territory are
illegal and violate Article 49 of the Fourth Geneva Convention. That article states that “The Occupying
Power shall not deport or transfer parts of its own civilian population into the territory it occupies.”














































































Teva Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd 2,750,696
Tower Semiconductor Lt





































































which NZ Superfund invests:

Taro Pharmaceutical Industries
and Teva Pharmaceutical Industries

are not involved in these gruesome experiments.

| expect a reply from you post haste

Sincerely,

















